
Cabin News                                                  

 

What is the cabin program?   

The official name is the Recreation Residence Program (RRP) of the U.S. Forest Ser-
vice.  This unique 'Cabin in the Woods' program was established by Congress in 1915 to 
facilitate family recreation experiences on our National Forests.  A cabin and its improve-
ments are the personal property of the owner who pays an annual fee for the use of the 
National Forest land the cabin sits on.  Renewable 'Special Uses Permits' are issued for 
20 years at a time and come with a number of restrictions and obligations for the use of 
the land.  A two-page Recreation Residence Program Overview is mandatory reading 
for anyone considering the purchase of a cabin. 

Currently, there are nearly 14,000 cabins in the program.  Cabin lots are generally located 
in groups designated as 'cabin tracts' by the Forest Service.  A total of 800 cabin tracts can 
be found in over 110 National Forests in 24 States, plus Puerto Rico.¹ 
  
Mt Hood currently has 549 cabins, down from a high of over 570.  The reason for the loss 
is due to cabins lost to flood, fire or abandonment.  This is the highest number of cabins 
under one Forest District.  Our Permit Administrator, Fran Lanagan has the job of dealing 
with 549 cabin owners with all the rules and regulations imposed by the USFS as well as 
the growing number of historic rules and regulations imposed by The State  Oregon Histor-
ic Preservation Office.  Fran many times has to be the bearer of bad news but please don’t 
shoot the messenger!  She is just following the rules of the program.   

W I N T E R  2 0 1 7  

MHFHA 

BOARD 
 

President 

Paula Hoiland 

Vice President 

Open Position 

Treasurer 

Michael Halligan 

Secretary 

Carolyn Raz 

 

Board Members 

Ray Amling 

David Gearing 

Joel Grayson 

Doug Hartley 

Ken Hoiland 

Amelia Wilcox 

P.O. Box 851, Lake Oswego, OR  97034    info@mhfha.com     www.mhfha.com 

for Mt Hood Cabin Owners   
     The most cabins under one USFS Ranger District                                                                                                                        

Have You Recently Moved, Changed Your E-mail Address or Have an E-Mail to add? 
  

Please don’t forget to keep us informed of any changes. You can email us at info@mhfha.com or 
send a note to: MHFHA, PO Box 851, Lake Oswego, OR 97034 

 

 

Debora Bordreau 

Fran was hired in 2005 to fill some very big shoes held by Connie Hamlin, who had the job 
for over 30 years.  Fran will be retiring in June.  Although there is a 90 day hiring freeze 
currently in place for all Federal Government employees, Fran feels confident that a new 
person will be hired and trained before her retirement.  The MHFHA will be active in 
working with the new Permit Administrator to make the transition as smooth as possible. 
 

Another new face can be seen at the Zigzag Ranger Station – Debora Boudreau.  Deb was 
hired in September of 2016 to replace LeAnne Veldhuis as the Special Uses Coordinator 
for the Mt Hood National Forest.  Deb has a great personality who has a long history of 
working for the Bureau of Land Management.    
 

¹NFH                                                                                                                           

https://nationalforesthomeowners.site-ym.com/resource/resmgr/About_Cabins/RRPOverview.pdf


 
 

 
 
 
Cabin owners 
will be present-
ed with a road 
maintenance 
plan they will 
vote on at the 
2017 ANNUAL 
MEETING and 
PICNIC  
 
JUNE 24th 
Welches Elem 
11:30—2:30 
 
Come  partici-
pate in the dis-
cussion! 
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ROADS ROADS ROADS 
 
 

For as long as I can remember, cabin owners have complained about the state of the cabin 
roads.  There are 29 roads that Mt Hood cabins are located on covering 13 miles.   The 7.6 
miles of asphalt roads are over 40 years old and many are riddled with pots holes as are 
the 4.9 miles of gravel roads.  Pot holes get filled but usually come back due to the amount 
of snow and rainfall.   There are .5 miles of county roads (Rd 3,9 and 10). 
 
 

Our permits states that the road maintenance is the responsibility of the cabin owners.   
The Forest Service states they would like to help with road maintenance but their budget 
never seems to allow for much help.  Your homeowners association, MHFHA has taken it 
upon themselves to try and help repair the roads.  We stated that we thought this process 
would happen last year but we then decided to take a step back and come up with a com-
prehensive plan that would address getting assessment of the condition of all the roads 
and then ask for several bids from Forest Service approved contractors for the repairs. 
 
 

The bid process is progressing and we will have a Project Plan to 
present to the cabin owners at the annual meeting on June 24, 
2017.  We are looking at what the costs are to repair the pot holes 
in the asphalt roads and gravel pot hole repair to the gravel roads 
and then compare that to membership dues received per road.  
There are many aspects to how the repairs will take place, what 
company will we decide to work with and how will the repairs be 
paid for.   

Presidentõs Message by Paula Hoiland 

Mushroom Hunting in our Forest  

The Mt. Hood National Forest provides great locations for mushroom gather-
ing.  Before you go foraging for the perfect Chanterelle, Matsutake or Moral, 
you must first get a USFS permit for mushroom picking.    

A permit is required to harvest mushrooms on the forest.  A permit can be ob-

tained at any District office on the Mt. Hood National Forest.  You will be issued 

a map with your permit.  You may get a free year permit for all mushrooms ex-

cept Matsutake as those permits require a small fee of $4 per gallon with a 

maximum of 5 gallons allowed.  Permits allow 1 gallon of other mushrooms 

daily. 

Picking mushrooms for personal use in the Old Maid Flats (Zigzag) area is lim-

ited to 20 persons per day in the Fall and requires a separate dated permit 

sheet available from the Zigzag Ranger Station. 

MHFHA will be hosting a special mushroom clinic in the forest with an expert 

mushroom picker, Mr. Hank Mishima, on  Saturday, Oct. 7, 2017.  Info TBA 

DO YOU KNOW YOUR 
MUSHROOMS? 

Chanterelle 

Matsutake 
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Last spring, my wife Pru  and I had an opportunity to spend a couple of hours picking 
up litter along the south side of US 26, in the vicinity of milepost 48, a couple of miles 
north and west of Government Camp.  

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

We worked alone in a team of two but were part of a larger group of volunteers, all 
from the Mt. Hood Forest Homeowners Association to which we belong, who come 
out every year to police a couple of miles of roadway. In the steady stream of traffic 
headed up the mountain at 50 miles an hour, one in 100 honked their appreciation 
and waved. The rest ignored us, as far as we could tell through their tinted windows. 
Or maybe the toot-toots were because I was wearing a USCG veteran cap and it’s 
Memorial Day weekend. We’ll never know.   

Litter By Tim Spofford, Flag Mountain Tract, Rd 20D 

We used “grabbers” that resembled and functioned like nothing so much as giant-sized child’s training chop-
sticks, fastened at the top. They were unexpectedly capable of detail work, letting us pick up items as small as 
cigarette butts — hundreds of cigarette butts — and as large as 3-foot long pieces of truck tire chains , all while 
letting us keep our work-gloved hands well away from the nastiness decorating one of the state’s most scenic 
highways.      

                                                                                                                                

We filled 7 or 8 bright yellow plastic bags with litter we collected, knotted the tops,  and  staged them along-
side the highway to be collected later by employees of ODOT.  Among the things that we collected, in addition 
to the afore-mentioned butts and chains and bottles, were coffee cups, soda cups with nearby tops and straws, 
Copenhagen cans, soda cans, energy drink bottles, beer cans, disposable (and disposed of) diapers, labels from 
tire chains that were mounted at our location, Subway sandwich wrappers, Big Mac cartons with ‘Please Don’t 
Litter’ messages on the side, a 5×7″ studio photograph of a young woman from the mid-1950s (est.), dozens of 
rubber bands the source and use of which remains a mystery, various small steel car or truck parts that we 
couldn’t identify, a 2′ x 3′ plastic sheet with instructions about how to install tire chains, lots and lots of plastic 
bags, 3 child’s athletic socks (not necessarily from the same child), a couple of T-shirts not worth saving and 
laundering, a clerk’s apron from a Tuesday Morning store, a hundred or so small bits of plastic, one styrofoam 
packing popcorn, some bits of wire, a car charger for a random portable electronic device, and more.  We 
learned, or re-learned, some lessons and made some observations: 

 

¶ Doing public service of this kind is extraordinarily rewarding and usually fun. We’ve already put it on our cal-
endar for next year. 

 

¶ Oregon’s statutory fine for littering, according to a road sign further down the mountain  in Troutdale, is “up 
to” $6250. That is not a typo. One might conclude either that it’s not working or that it’s working very well 
for all but a small sub-set of idiots. 

 

¶ Judging by the number of beer cans, some folks flout open container laws. On the other hand,  having been 
irresponsible underage beer-drinking skiers ourselves once, we aren’t going to hold that against them too 
much – only throwing their damned empties out the window.   

  
¶ As we walked back up to our car we picked up a few smaller things that we had missed on the first pass. One 

of these was a fresh-looking cigarette butt that turned out to be so fresh it was still smoldering. 

 

JOIN OTHER CABIN OWNERS APRIL 29, 2017 FOR THE                          

ANNUAL HIGHWAY CLEAN -UP see page 6 for more details  

http://mhfha.com/
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Lady Creek Water System Shining Star 

David Jacob, 

Water Master 

for both cabin 

water systems 

speaking at 

MHFHA Annual 

Meeting  

David Jacob Wins Well Deserved Award 

Lady Creek Water System (LCWS) is a small water system that was 

formed to serve Mt Hood cabin owners.  It is run by cabin owners on a volunteer 
basis.  One volunteer that we would like to acknowledge is Mark Allred.  Mark is 
the current president of LCWS for the past 3 years and has been on the board 
for 12 years.  His term as President ends April 2017. 
 
Mark and his wife Janeen consider their cabin their “favorite place on earth” 
and Mark became involved with the water board because he was tired of always 
running out of water, especially in the winter months.  Their cabin was in 
Janeen’s family since 1968 and when they purchased it outright from  family members, they became 
very involved in the cabin community. 
 

Mark works full time yet finds time to volunteer for the betterment of the cabin community.   The cab-
in program relies on people like Mark to serve on the Lady Creek water board, the Mt Hood Forest 

Homeowners Association (MHFHA), the Oregon Forest Homeowners As-
sociation (OFHA) and National Forest Homeowners (NFH).  
 

We are consistently looking for cabin owners who are willing to volunteer 

some of their time and talents – so please consider volunteering today.  

Mark is the example of such a volunteer and we thank him for his service. 

The LCWS has a vacant board position—please contact Mark  at 503-635-4674 if you are interested in 

running for a position.  To learn more visit www.lcws.mthood.info/ 

LCWS BOARD 

 

Mark Allred, 

President  

 

Todd Petersen, 

Vice President  

 

David Meyer, 

Secretary  

 

Jim Whitehead, 

Treasurer  

 

Jim Harrington  

 

Ken Hoiland  

 

Vacant Position  

 

David Jacob is the current water master for the Lady Creek Water System which 
serves approximately 420 Mt Hood Cabin owners as well as the Henry Creek Water 
System which serves the remaining 120 cabin owners along with citizens of Rhodo-
dendron.  It may surprise many of you to know that he also serves as water master 
for 8 other small water systems—10 in total.  David is a member of the Oregon Asso-
ciation of Water Utilities (OAWU).   
 

At the annual OAWU meeting held in Sunriver, Oregon March 6-10, 2017, the annual 
Water Operator of the Year award’s was given to David.  
 

The purpose of the award is to acknowledge and honor an individual who regularly 
goes above the call of duty.   They represent the Oregon Association of Water Utili-

ties (OAWU) through their work ethic, integrity and the servant attitude that they regularly 
demonstrate at their place of work.  

 

OAWU felt David Jacob’s professionalism, performance, attitude and care of the multiple wa-

ter systems that are under his care deserved this honor.  In a recent press release by OAWU, 

they state that David takes pride in his work, is extremely conscientious, does not take 

shortcuts, is willing to learn, and shares the things he has learned with others. In addition to 

these, David is a hard worker and a delight to work with.    We concur! 



Cabin Insurance ñ Help May be on the way  
P A G E  5  

W I N T E R  2 0 1 7  

The National Forest Homeowners (NFH) recently conducted a survey of cabin owners across the country regarding 
obtaining homeowners insurance.  Of those without insurance, over 60% indicated they couldn’t find insurance for 
their cabin, and/or their cabin insurance policy was canceled.  Another 22% reported cabin insurance was not 
affordable.  Over 93% indicated they wanted insurance if they could obtain cabin insurance at a reasonable cost.  
Along the /ŀōƛƴ LƴǎǳǊŀƴŎŜ {ǳǊǾŜȅ wŜǇƻǊǘ, NFH will also publish a list of companies currently providing cabin insur-
ance, listed by state and county location of the cabin as reported from the survey. 
 
As an additional initiative, NFH has engaged with an insurance broker to explore the feasibility of creating a prop-
erty and liability insurance offering, specifically designed for recreation residences.  The purpose of this initiative is 
to help provide cabin insurance to those who don’t have it, as well as provide an alternative for those unsatisfied 
with their current policy.  It is not our intention to replace or attempt to compete with insurance solutions and/or 
relationships currently enjoyed by satisfied cabin owners.  We hope to have further news of this effort later this 
spring. 
 
Many Mt Hood cabin owners have mentioned that obtaining homeowners insurance for their cabin is often diffi-
cult and expensive.  We will keep you updated on the progress of NFH working on this important issue. 

MHFHA Volunteers are Appreciated and Needed 
 

Mt Hood Forest Homeowners Association is celebrating 25 years this year.  Formed in 1992, it has always consist-

ed of a board of cabin owners interested in keeping the cabin owners informed, providing advocacy , education 

and fellowship within the cabin community.  The board used to consist of 15 members until about 12 years ago 

when the bylaws were changed to host a board of 11 cabin owners. 

Board positions range between and 2 and 3 year term with no current term limitations.  

While always looking for new interested cabin owners who would like to volunteer some of 

their time and talents; it has also thrived on some consistent and reliable people, one of 

those just resigned this year.  Scott MacCaskill has had a family cabin since the late 1920’s 

when his grandmother built a cabin on Rd 20.  Scott joined the board 8.5 years ago and 

served as Vice President for 7 of  those years.  Scott is now retired and is spending more time 

traveling with his wife of 35 years.  Many of you know him as the happy chef that mans the 

barbeques at our annual meetings and we are so thankful that he has committed to continue flipping burgers.  

Thank you Scott for your years of service, your thoughtful and wise  participation in board discussions and for your 

love of the cabin program. 

Also resigning from the board is Jeff Mayhew, Rd 28A, who recently moved to Washington State and sold his cab-

in. 

Volunteers are what makes this organization thrive so please consider donating some of your time.  The board 

meets 4 times per year plus participates in the annual meeting and picnic in June.  Contact us at info@mhfha.com 

if you are interested.   

MEMBERSHIP MATTERS AND PARTICIPATION MATTERS!  

Chef Scott MacCaskill 
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SAVE THE DATE! 
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   HIGHWAY CLEAN UP  
          April 29, 2017 
Tollgate Campground 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
To secure your spot  at this popular 

event, please email info@mhfha.com and 
Specify the 9am or 12noon time slot 

 
 

TRUST WORKSHOP 
     Summer 2017 

 
To be held at the Zigzag Ranger Station to 
learn about how to put your cabin in a 
trust that is acceptable to the USFS as 
well as look at multiple ownership issues.   
Details will be posted on website. 

ANNUAL CABIN OWNERS MEETING 
                  June 24, 2017 

Welches Middle School 
 

ß Present & Vote on Road Repair Project 
ß Unregulated Dispersed Campers 
ß Meet the new Mt Hood Special Use 

Permit  Administrator 
ß Hot topics that concern cabin owners 
ß Q/A with Zigzag USFS 
ß Fellowship with your cabin friends 
ß Great food! 
 

 

MUSHROOM GATHERING 101 
             October 7, 2017 

 
Hank Mishima, an expert in mushroom 
harvesting will hold a hands on workshop 
in the Mt Hood National Forest about 
how to identify and harvest mushrooms. 
A small fee may be charged.  This is for 
cabin owners and their family members 
only.  Info TBA 

MHFHA Board Meetings are open to all Mt Hood Cabin Owners 
Join us to see what we are doing on your behalf: 

 

 May 8, 2017          7:00 pmñ9:00 pm see meeting place below 

 Aug  12, 2017   2:00 pmñ4:00 pm  TBA 

 Nov. 6, 2017     7:00 pmñ9:00 pm  see meeting place  below 

 
Meeting place:  5665 Meadows Rd, Suite 350, Lake Oswego, OR  97035 



    USFS Camping  
        Guidelines and  
               Regulations 
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òI looked up to behold the exquisiteness of a 

young soaring eagleé..ó 

Unregulated Campers Among Us 

On November 4, 2016 at the Government 
Camp Museum a meeting took place to dis-
cuss concerns of dispersed camping near 
summer homes; homes, cabins and business-
es in Government Camp; and along rivers 
and creeks in Mt. Hood Forest.  Dispersed 
camping is camping outside of a designated 
campground, and can take place anywhere in 
a National Forest for two, 14 day visits with 
at least a 30 day break between the two vis-
its.  Dispersed campers should be at least 
100 feet from a trail or road and 200 feet 
away from shoreline of any stream or lake.   
  
The U.S. Forest Service gave a 20 minute 
presentation to more than 50 interested cab-
in owners and citizens of the area, on the 
history of dispersed camping in the National 
Forest and the problems created by dis-
persed camping.  U.S. Forest service and 
Clackamas County Sheriff reviewed their ex-
periences with dispersed campers this last 
summer.  They had over 400 contacts with 
dispersed campers and explained concerns 
about refuse being left behind, denuding 
landscape along shorelines, and human 
waste being improperly disposed of.  
  
The Forest Service said about 50 percent of 
dispersed campers were employees of busi-
nesses in Government Camp and area ski re-
sorts.  We also learned that if you are work-
ing for an area business you can no longer 
camp in a National Forest, even for 14 days 
because your site for camping cannot be a                          
domicile. Brett Fisher, Manager of Ski Bowl-

was present and he was unaware of 
this rule on camping and will let his em-
ployees be aware of no camping rule. 
Ski Bowl provides housing for about 45 
individuals in Government Camp and 
realized this is not enough as they have 
a long waiting list for the over 300 sea-
sonal employees. 
 
There has been an increase of homeless 
people camping in the forest as well as 
squatters, powder hounds as well as 
local employees.  It was reported that 
in the past 5 years the amount of dis-
persed campers has skyrocketed and 
the USFS has no funds to keep up.   It 
was stated that there has been 21.5 
dispersed campsites per 1 mile in Mt 
Hood National Forest, all of course with 
no garbage or toilets. 
  
MHFHA will have a USFS representative 
at the MHFHA annual meeting on Satur-
day, June 24th to address what cabin 
owners can do if you see dispersed 
campsites 
abusing the 
rules among 
cabins.  Come 
and join the 
conversation 
and learn 
what your 
rights and 
options are. 
 

 
    

 

 
++++++++++++++++ 
 
Camping in what is 
called “dispersed“ 
camp ground which is a 
non traditional 
campground, is availa-
ble for all to enjoy.  The 
guidelines state that 
you may camp any-
where in the forest that 
is not designated for 
another use.  The fol-
lowing guidelines are 
asked to be observed: 
§ You are limited to a 

maximum of two 
14 day stays per 
year, with at least a 
30 day break be-
tween visits. 

§ Camp at least 100 
feet from a road or 
trail 

§ Look for a spot 
away from fragile 
meadows, and at 
least 200 feet away 
from the shoreline 
of any stream or 
lake. 

 
If you see campers that 
are not observing this 
guidelines please con-
tact the Zigzag Ranger 
Office. 
         503-622-3191 

Snow Boarders visiting from  
Canada camping along Rd 31 

 
 New MHFHA Website launching soon!  Stay tuned as we will notify everyone by email 

when the new website launches—so make sure we have your email address.  We will have an 
exciting drawing for a limited edition Pendleton Blanket worth $300.  Everyone who logs on to 
the new website within the first 30 days will be eligible to enter the drawing for this beautiful 
wool blanket.    Presentation will happen at our annual meeting on June 24th, 2017.  Our new 
website will have many enhanced features for all Mt Hood Cabin Owners. 
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The USFS Cabin Program Has Lost Two Great Men 
The Recreation Residence Program and the NFH lost a very good friend and strong Program 
advocate early this past fall. Sadly, Mr. Jim Sauser passed away on September 5th following a 
long battle with cancer. A friend to many of us, Jim was arguably the strongest advocate for the 
Recreation Residence Program within the Forest Service in his position as the Lands Special Us-
es Coordinator for Region 6. Jim served in that capacity from 2003 until his retirement in 2014. 
After his retirement, Jim was elected the Associate Director on the NFH Board of Directors and 
served until his passing. Jim’s engagement with cabin owners extended over his career in the 
Forest Service. He was a regular visitor to cabins and cabin tracts throughout Region 6, as well 
as, Regions 5 and 1. A fact unknown to many, Jim routinely attended Oregon Forest Homeowners Association 
(OFHA) and Washington State Forest Homeowners Association (WSFHA) meetings, in spite of travel challenges, 
on his own time and at his own expense. Also, he was a regular presenter at NFH Forums and Conventions over 
the last decade on various topics, including as an authority for the Forest Service on Living Trusts. 

 
Glen Hildreth, NFH Treasurer, passed away in Fort Collins, Colorado, from a sudden and unex-
pected heart attack on Dec. 17, 2017. He was only 56 years old. 
Glen, a certified CPA specializing in tax preparation became the treasurer of NFH in the spring 
of 2012.  He had a strong desire to become more involved in the cabin program so that all 
cabins would be preserved and enjoyed by future generations.  He used his accounting experi-
ence and his love of the cabin program to bring solid financial accountability and reporting to 
NFH.   
Glen’s dedication to NFH was a testament to his love of the cabin program.  His family cabin 

was built by his grandfather in 1936 on the Brooklyn Lake Tract in the Medicine Bow National Forest of Wyo-
ming, and has been enjoyed by 5 generations of Glen’s family.  The cabin stands at an elevation over 10,000’ 
which means they only have access to their cabin for 2-3 months each year.  With the many family members 
that share their treasured cabin, Glen rarely had more than a week of cabin time per year. He spent more hours 
every year serving the cabin community than hours actually spent at his cabin!   

 HAZARDOUS TREES Close to a year and a half ago we had a very severe wind storm that 

took down over 150 fir trees and did considerable damage to dozens of cabins and  surrounding areas.  Most of 
the damage could not have been avoided however, identifying some diseased and damaged trees and removing 
them could have avoided some of the downed trees. 

The Operating and Maintenance manual states the following: The permit holder is responsible to inspect the lot 
for dangerous trees or other hazards that may be present, and to request to remove or mitigate the hazard.  The 
process and form for requesting hazard trees removal is available on our website. The permit holder is responsi-
ble for removing or mitigating the hazard tree or other hazard after receiving written ap-
proval from the Forest Service.   
 

The Forest Service will consider the assessment of a qualified silviculturalist or other 
knowledgeable professional trained in the area of tree defect and disease in determining 
the degree of hazard that an identified tree poses. 
The permit holder must follow Forest Service written instructions on the disposition of a 

hazard tree that has been approved for removal once it is on the ground.  Generally, the 

tree must be left on the ground, uncut, as large woody debris for the benefit of wildlife 

and watershed values. 


